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Introduction

The relationship between the political processes of the state, the economy 
and the various levels of the education system are undoubtedly complex and 
the complexity of this relationship has intensified over the past decade as 
considerable changes have been wrought to the provision of education 
throughout the western world.   These changes driven by forces of economic 
rationalism and corporate managerialism have seen the commodification of 
education and an increased emphasis on its economic utility   (Meyenn and 
Parker, 1991 ). 

In NSW this period has been characterised by myriad of changes to education 
policy, administration and management.  Excellence and Equity (1989), 
Carrick and Scott, the instruments of the government's educational reforms, 
reflect the dominance of economic rationalism and formula economics in the 
determination of public policy (Pusey, 1991).

At both national and state levels, the momentum for change has continued 



unabated over the past twelve months.   At the national level the adoption 
of the proposals by Finn/ Mayer/Carmichael appears to have acceptance from 
both sides of the political spectrum as well as from the union movement.   
The focus on the quality of teachers and teacher education has continued 
through the National Project on the Quality of Teaching and Learning, the 
DEET Discussion Paper on Teacher Education and the establishment in NSW of 
the Ministerial Advisory Council on Teacher Education and the Quality of 
Teaching.   In that state, the Department of School Education's Action 
Plan, syllabuses, curriculum guidelines  and other documents like Pathways 
are harbingers of further change.

We would argue that these developments are further examples of the state's 
attempt to exercise its control over the educational process and that they 
propel the education system into an even tighter relationship with the 
government's economic strategies.   Marginson (1992) explores this 
relationship in his recent discussion of the connection between education 
and work and in particular the competency-based proposals like those of 
Carmichael:

.... policies for managing the youth population emphasise that 
connection (between education and work) more strongly than ever before.  It 
is claimed that better education will provide a better education for work, 
but education is also functioning as a substitute for work.   If you cannot 
have work at least you can have simulated work in vocational education.

(Marginson, 1992:  35)

The collapse of the youth labour market in Australia which, as Marginson 
points out, is not simply a phenomenon of the current recession but a long 
term trend evident in all first world economies, has meant that the 
government has eagerly accepted the proposals embodied in Finn/Mayer/
Carmichael with their emphasis on technical and vocational education.   The 
end result might simply be to have more intense competition for the fewer 
jobs available for young people.

Unfortunately compliance with government economic policies and apparent 
solutions for youth unemployment, have resulted in a less than rigorous 
critique of the problematic connection between education and work, the 
purposes of post compulsory education and the provision of appropriate 
curriculum for that sector.   (See also Seddon and Deer (1992) and Parker 
and Meyenn (1992).)   

In our previous paper, Education is not a hamburger (Meyenn and Parker, 
1991) we argued that changes to the organisation and management of 
education, embedded as they are in the theoretical framework of economic 
rationalism and corporate managerialism and carried by the metaphors of 
industry and business, have a significant impact on the practice of 
education in schools and classrooms.   In shifting the focus to education 
as a commodity and emphasising productivity, quality control, inputs and 
value added, for example, issues of social justice and equity and education 
as an intrinsic good are marginalised in current debates about the aims and 



purposes of education.

Critics of the paper, however, raised questions about the real impact of 
these ideological shifts.   In essence, their argument was that change 
remains at the level of rhetoric:  whilst the metaphors of the discourse 
may change, the practice of education is resistant.

This present paper attempts to investigate the real impact of these 
ideological shifts through a series of interviews and discussions with 
educators at various levels of the education bureaucracy.   It also 
attempts to site the research within the theoretical framework of the 
relationship between state power and individual autonomy.

Education and the State

The relationship between state power and control and individual autonomy 
have since time immemorial been the subject of debate and theoretical 
proposition.    The 1960's and 70's saw Marxist theories of the state 
dominant particularly through the work of Gramsci (1971) and Althusser 
(1971) both of whom subscribed to a position of hegemonic power for the 
state and its ideological apparatuses like education.   However, post 
Marxists suggest:

There is never a point when the state is finally built within a 
given territory and thereafter operates, so to speak, on automatic pilot 
according to its own definite, fixed and inevitable laws.   Nor, to be 
somewhat less demanding, is there ever a moment when a single state project 
becomes so hegemonic that all state managers will simply follow universal 
rules to define their duties and interests as members of a distinct 
governing class.  (Jessop, 1990)
 
The fundamental tension is described by Hindess (1989) as:

[on the one hand]  social life is to be understood in term of the 
constitutive action of human individuals.   In the contemporary social 
sciences its most influential representatives are the form of rational 
choice analysis widely used in economic and now proliferating in political 
science and sociology... and [on the other]

analysis of social life in terms of the functioning of social 
wholes in which the effects are said to be produced by the action of the 
structure.

The concept of structure we find most illuminating for our purposes is that 
proposed by Giddens in his theory of structuration with its key component 
of the duality of structure.   He argues against the binary opposition of 
structure and action and for  a perspective of social life that recognises 
the inter-relatedness of action and structure.   Structure is not "like the 
girders of the building or the skeleton of the body" rather:



... we should conceptualise it instead as the rules and resources 
which are implemented in interaction...   By focusing on the generative 
character of rules and resources, we can see that structure is both 
constitutive of every day action and, at the same time, reproduced by that 
action  (Held and Thompson, 1989: 5).

This is the phenomenon that Giddens designated the duality of structure 
which dismantles the notion of structure as external, rigid and undynamic;  
the mechanism whereby the state maintains its ideological hegemony.   
Giddens eschews structure as a determinant of action through conceiving of 
its as a set of rules and resources which are used to inform interactions.   
He uses the analogy of the rules of grammar to illustrate his position:  
just as the rules and resources of grammar inform our speech so too do the 
rules and resources of structure inform our social interactions.   In the 
same way as we can use language in a grammatically correct manner without 
any explicit understandings of the rules of grammar, so too are our 
interactions with structures effected without explicit understanding of its 
rules and resources.   In extending his argument, Giddens suggests that in 
the same way as the rules of grammar are both enabling and constraining so 
too are the rules and resources of structure.

The duality of structure with its equivocal constituents of enabling and 
constraining allows us to explain some of the tensions and ambiguities in 
the current discussions of change within education bureaucracies, 
particularly within NSW.   On the one hand the state appears to be 
dismantling the scaffolding of the education bureaucracy by pruning the 
central administration and devolving the organisation and management of 
education to regions and schools.   On the other hand it is in reality 
maintaining even greater control.   The rules and resources informing the 
action of education workers on fixed-term contracts with performance 
agreements are more comprehensive and pervasive than they might have been 
in a heavily scaffolded education bureaucracy.   And...the coffers of the 
NSW Department of School Education, as a result of the efficiency and 
complicity of autonomous budget managers, have now an abundance of riches.   
Principals of schools in NSW have collectively stored over $150m:   an 
increase of 45% in just one year.   The Minister [is] Vexed by Schools' 
Riches (SMH, 13/11/1992).

THE RESEARCH

Methodology

The data for our research has been collected in a variety of ways.   Fifty 
seven (57) teachers and consultants from the NSW Department of School 
Education, on two separate occasions, completed open-ended questionnaires.   
They were asked to identify what they saw as the major changes occurring in 
education over the past few years, and the impact of those changes on 
themselves, their colleagues, the community, classroom practices and 
children's learning.   Four (4) detailed, in-depth interviews were 
conducted with a primary teacher, a secondary teacher, a primary principal 



and a secondary principal.   A number of less detailed interviews were 
conducted with senior officials of the Department of School Education.   A 
content analysis of the questionnaires and the records of interview 
provides our evidence.  Our analysis revealed a number of themes in 
relation to:

The Curriculum
Devolution and Decentralisation
Merit Selection
Morale
Schools as Businesses
Equity and Social Justice
Classroom Practice.

The Curriculum

Respondents at various levels of the bureaucracy expressed concern about 
the separation of the Department of School Education and the Board of 
Studies because they felt this made the process of curriculum development 
even more removed from the teachers.   This level of generality was shared 
by workers at all levels of the system although when it came to specific 
examples differences could be seen.   

Workers in senior administrative positions saw even further alienation from 
the curriculum development process and a consequent disempowerment of 
teachers as education bureaucracies moved to embrace national curriculum 
and  national profiles.

Staff in secondary schools, particularly the principal interviewed, 
indicated that the changes to the Key Learning Areas had a lasting impact 
on the school curriculum.   These changes in some Key Learning Areas, those 
most commonly cited were Home Economics and Industrial Arts, had proved 
very threatening to some groups of staff with teachers feeling deskilled 
and what they are good at no longer valued.

Primary school teachers and principals, while expressing concern about the 
Board of Studies and its remoteness from teachers, thought that in the 
nitty gritty of what goes on in the classroom not much has changed; and 
further that the new syllabuses are only improvements, we have been doing 
this well anyway.   Consultants however interpreted the static character of 
some classrooms as teachers retreating to comfort zones and not being 
prepared to tackle the challenges presented by change.

Devolution and Decentralisation

The organisational and structural reforms initially outlined by Scott and 
Schools Renewal had led to a significant decrease in the size of the 
central bureaucracy with the devolution of more responsibility to regions, 
clusters and schools.   While there seemed to be almost universal support 
for the pruning of head office, a number of teachers and administrators 



said that they were beginning to feel sceptical about just what decision 
making power and authority they really possessed.   A consultant commented 
from her observation that There has been devolution of some decision making 
to schools but this has resulted in many instances in schools not focusing 
on educational issues.   Comments from a number of respondents indicated 
that all this devolution seems to have led to a lot of extra work, the 
benefits of which are not immediately apparent.   Others were uneasy about 
what they saw as the school being regarded as corporate, business 
enterprise with the principal far more concerned, preoccupied even, with 
saving on the electricity bill than on educational or curriculum 
leadership.   This attitude was described by one teacher as the business 
mentality of Principals.

In a detailed interview with a secondary school principal, she pointed out 
that devolution was not all that it might seem to be:   

You don't necessarily have the control that you think you have.   
If you haven't got enough money to start with you don't really have much 
control .... autonomy is a bit illusory.

She also expressed concern about the devolution of inservice and staff 
development funds and while on the whole she felt this was a good idea, she 
argued that it was important that all funds were not devolved to schools as 
people in the situation don't always know what they need.   It was her view 
that a substantial proportion of funds should be retained for initiatives 
at central, region, cluster and consultant levels.

However, the primary principal whose detailed reactions we sought, 
attributed significant benefits to schools from the decentralisation and 
devolution of power.   She said it gives me a greater feeling of being in 
charge of the school - I have more authority and ability to run the school.   
She argued that having the resource management closer to where the needs 
are represented was a positive step and gave her the opportunity to use  
resources more flexibly.   She cited the example of her school's 
eligibility for the appointment of an additional teacher.   With only seven 
weeks of the year remaining, she had, in consultation with the staff, 
decided not to reorganise classes in order to employ the additional 
teacher.   She and her staff decided instead to use the money next year.   
She also pointed out that now she was able to make decisions about issues 
such as excursions and pupil free staff development days whereas in the 
past, all such decisions had to be referred to the local inspector.   She 
did comment though, that with the increased power, came increased 
responsibility and she sometimes wondered if she were capable of making the 
appropriate decisions.   Interestingly, she felt that advent of a school 
council would give her the support she needed in making such decisions.

Merit Selection

Everybody interviewed had merit selection and the changes to the promotion 
procedures as one of the key changes to NSW public education in the past 



few years.   Respondents agreed that merit selection had had a tremendous 
impact on the way they viewed their career prospects and that it was having 
a detrimental effect on the social relations of schools.   Principals and 
consultants particularly, said that they detected a crucial shift from co-
operative work practices to a much more competitive environment.   I just 
don't see co-operative working any longer (secondary principal) and Eleven 
people in the room are competing for the job at___________ .... so they are 
very reluctant to share things with each other (regional consultant).   

While respondents pointed out the difficulties associated with merit 
selection, some wanted to acknowledge its positive aspects.   It's getting 
people at an earlier time when they're at their peak.   It's certainly been 
better for women.   I think it's been positive overall (secondary 
principal).    

Principals also saw the advent of merit selection as affording them far 
more opportunities to get the right person for the position they were 
wanting to fill.   The example referred to was the school where it was now 
easier to replace the teacher with skills in developing the school band.   
Previously, that school would have been forced to accept the next person on 
the list.

In the same way, a number of teachers felt that merit selection really did 
give them much more control over their careers where their ability was 
recognised and rewarded.   They resented the old system which meant that 
you had to wait your turn.

But several teachers indicated that merit selection had brought about the 
existence of a very different set of power relationships within the school.   
In their terms there was the potential for the loss of objectivity in 
appointments and promotions.   That is, it was their perception that the 
principal and other key executives were very powerful in determining 
appointments and promotions:

Merit selection for me is that now I always wear a flash tie so 
that I can be noticed and I'm much more aware of my performance and I've 
become hypersensitive to any criticism.

It was apparent from the interviews that teachers were spending an 
inordinate amount of time developing and refining their c.v.'s.   There was 
also an increasing perception that one of the unintended consequences of 
merit selection was that people who were unsuccessful applicants for 
positions considered themselves failures and hence tended to become 
disaffected with the school community.

Morale

There was a general perception that teachers' morale had declined over the 
period of these changes:



"More and more teachers are overwhelmed by constant change, lack of 
consultation and recognition from the employer.   Confidence in the 
employer is at an all time low.
  
Teachers also felt that politicians, the media and the community were on 
the one hand strident in their criticisms of teachers, whilst on the other, 
they expected them to take on an increasing range of roles and 
responsibilities.   In a number of schools the decisions relating to the 
appointment of Advanced Skills Teachers created further divisions and 
disaffection among teachers.

Interestingly some teachers dismissed the changes as cosmetic.   But at the 
same time they indicated their view that the impact of these changes 
deflected their energies away from concentrating on the practice of 
teaching, in classrooms, with children.   

Other issues identified by teachers as contributing to the decline of 
morale included  increased class sizes, with the accompanying increase in 
work load and the potential for standardised tests to narrow the 
curriculum.  I want to work to broaden the curriculum not simply teach to 
test.

Secondary teachers indicated the uncertainty about the appropriateness of 
the years 11 and 12 curriculum for a large proportion of students now 
staying on at school and felt confused by and alienated from the technical 
and vocational training debate  (See also Parker and Meyenn, 1992).

In summary of the current changes on teachers' attitudes, one respondent 
described his colleagues as falling into two categories:

"those who have upped their work load, raised their stress levels 
and made some changes and others who have become shell backs rejected the 
changes as political and done the same as they always have."

Schools as Businesses

Education workers at all levels were certainly aware of, and uneasy about, 
moves to make schools more business-like in their approach.   As discussed 
earlier in the section on devolution and decentralisation, principals were 
seen to be taking on very different roles.  "Principals now spend more time 
on budget issues than on providing education leadership.   This may not be 
the rhetoric but is certainly the practice"  (secondary principal).

Some teachers felt that there was a preoccupation with material resources 
at the expense of what they saw ought to be the real concerns of schools;  
that is, teaching and learning.

I am more cynical about the financial aspects.   No government ever 
made the kind of changes that have been made without a hidden agenda ... 
usually financial.   More of my time is spent in committees and in 



discussions and it distracts from classroom practice and planning  (primary 
teacher).

Equity and Social Justice

It was indicative of the view that some teachers that many of the changes 
had had a negative impact on issues of equity and social justice:   Scott 
and Carrick certainly didn't have a social justice agenda.   Increasing 
class sizes was seen to reduce further teachers' ability to do that little 
bit extra for children who needed help.   Especially affected had been 
Aboriginal children and slow learners.  However, a number of teachers did 
argue that progress was still being made in the gender equity area.   But 
overall, more teachers saw that structural changes had meant that Social 
justice issues had taken second place.   One teacher went so far as to 
claim that the words of social justice and equity had been taken over by 
managerial speak with a consequent diminution in commitment to issues of 
social justice and equity.

Classroom Practice

Teachers' responses to the impact of the changes on classroom practice 
varied.   Whilst we have reported that many expressed considerable disquiet 
about the nature of the changes and the emphasis on what they saw as 
attempts to turn schools into small businesses, by and large, these same 
teachers saw their professionalism as protecting the children from the 
impact of many of these changes.   In this context they suggested that the 
learning environment of the classroom remained unaffected even though the 
climate of the school had been transformed significantly.

But there were many instances where teachers were able to cite specific 
examples of changes to classroom practice.   This was most commonly the 
case with reference to the learning environment of years 11 and 12 where, 
with the increased retention rate, students were still following  an 
essentially academic curriculum.   Many students were finding this 
frustrating and teachers were encountering behaviour problems  where this 
had not been occurred in the past.   One secondary school principal 
commented that teachers will need to work differently from what they have 
in the past.   

There were also some teachers who argued that the changes had lead to more 
creativity and innovation in the classroom whilst others saw the 
introduction of mass testing as constraining their curriculum in the 
interests of meeting the demands of tests.

Conclusions

Evidence from our respondents suggests that the impact of the changes in 
education over the past few years has moved beyond the level of rhetoric.   
It is obviously apparent that changes have occurred in the structure and 
management of education but it is equally apparent that these changes have 



affected the way teachers view their work,  their relationship with their 
colleagues,  their relationship with the system and the system's commitment 
to issues of social justice and equity (Wilenski, 1986;  Lindgard, 1991;  
Kuehn, 1991).   Significantly also, these changes have had an impact on 
children's learning and classroom practice.   It is important in arriving 
at these conclusions, to recognise that teachers' perceptions of the 
changes are both positive and negative.

We would argue that, in the context of reforms which have claimed to give 
more autonomy and independence to all sectors of the education system, the 
reverse  in fact is true.   The management structure responsible for the 
carriage of these devolutionary reforms ensures, particularly through 
fixed-term contracts and performance agreements, that education as an 
ideological state apparatus remains.   Ironically, it may be here that 
change remains at  the level of rhetoric.

POSTSCRIPT

In this paper's antecedent, Education is not a hamburger. we made use of 
M.A.K. Halliday's functional grammatical framework for discussing the 
language that proponents of formula economics and corporate managerialism 
chose in recruiting staff to implement their educational policies.   We 
would now like to use this framework to analyse the written texts of our 
respondents in order to explore what their semantic choices reveal of their 
sense of agency, for example.   Preliminary analysis demonstrates a shift 
in agency from the human to the metaphenomenon that is, (perhaps 
simplistically) a clause like the curriculum has had an impact on the 
children is more likely to appear than I see the curriculum as having had 
an impact on the children.  (See Poynton, 1990.)  
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